Formatiert: Einzug: Vor: 0 cm



# Final Version

# **Sample Clauses**



Elaborated by:

**SYMTAQ** 

Sino-German Legal Working Group under the Bilateral Sino-German Government Commission

# **Table of contents**

Table of contents	]
Liste of Appendices	II
Chapter Heading	1
Chapter 1 Definitions and Interpretation	2
Chapter 2 Parties to the Contract	3
Chapter 3 Registered Capital and Capital Contributions	4
Article 1 Total Investment and Registered Capital	4
Article 2 Capital Contributions	4
Article 3 Increase and Decrease of Registered Capital	
Chapter 4 Transfer of Shares	17
Chapter 5 Minority Shareholders Protection Clauses	22
Article 1 Tag-along Right	22
Article 2 Put Option	22
Chapter 6 Board of Directors and Management	
Article 1 Composition of the Board of Directors	
Article 2 Responsibilities of the Board of Directors	
Article 3 Meetings and Resolutions of the Board of Directors Article 4a Management Board	32 36
Article 5 Responsibilities of the Management Board and its Members	37
Article 6 Meetings and Resolutions of the Management Board	38
Article 4b General Manager	40
Chapter 7 Technology Transfer	42
Article 1 Provision of Technology	42
Article 2 Trademarks	42
Article 3 JV Products (optional)	43
Chapter 8 Confidentiality	44
Article 1 Confidentiality Information	44

Article 2 Exceptions	<b>4</b> 4
Article 3 Safeguarding of Confidentiality Inf	Formation46
Article 4 Breach of Confidentiality Obligation	ons47
Article 5 Confidentiality Obligation upon Te	rmination 47
Chapter 9 Non-Competition	49
Chapter 10 Liability for Breach	51
Chapter 11 Duration/Termination	52
Article 1 Term	
Article 2 Termination	52
Article 3 Determination of Purchase Price	57
Article 4 Liquidation	58
Article 5 Actions to be taken in Equity Interc	est Transfer 60
Article 6 Other Rights	60
Article 7 Continuing Obligations	61
Chapter 12 Dispute Resolution	62
Article 1 Amicable Settlement	62
Article 2 Arbitration	62
	, /I
SYM	TAQ
CONSULTING . PROJECT MANAGEME	ENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

# **List of Appendices**



Chapter Heading 1

# **Chapter Heading**

# **Joint Venture Contact**



# **Chapter 1 Definitions and Interpretation**



Formatiert: Englisch (USA)

# **Chapter 2 Parties to the Contract**



# **Chapter 3 Registered Capital and Capital Contributions**

# **Article 1 Total Investment and Registered Capital**

- 1.1 The Parties agree that the amount of total investment of the Company shall be [...] Renminbi/United States Dollar/Euro (RMB/USD/EUR [...]).
- 1.2 The amount of the Company's registered capital shall be [...]

  Renminbi/United States Dollar/Euro (RMB/USD/EUR [...])

  [Optional:,equaling [...] percent ([...]%) of the total amount of investment.].
- 1.3 The capital contribution to the registered capital subscribed by each Party shall be as follows:
- 1.3.1 Party A shall contribute [...]. Renminbi/United States Dollar/Euro (RMB/USD/EUR [...]), equivalent to [...] % of the registered capital.
- 1.3.2 Party B shall contribute [...] Renminbi/United States Dollar/Euro (RMB/USD/EUR [...]), equivalent to [...] % of the registered capital.
- 1.4 Unless the Parties agree otherwise, once a Party has paid-in its contribution to the registered capital in full, it shall not be required to provide any further funds to or on behalf of the Company by way of capital contribution, guarantees, loan or otherwise. Other than as mentioned in Article \_\_ [Article on Breach of contract], pursuant to this Joint Venture Contract, no Party shall have any liability towards the other Party, the Company or any third party for any losses by or any claims against the Company.

## **Article 2 Capital Contributions**

## [OPTION 1: Capital Contributions in Cash

- 2.1 The Parties shall contribute the registered capital in cash.
- 2.2 Party A's contribution shall be made in Renminbi.

- 2.3 Party B's contribution shall be made in United States Dollar or Euro except as provided in Article 2.3.2.
- 2.3.1 The exchange rate which shall be used for determining the amount of the capital contributions in Renminbi shall be the mid point price of United States Dollar or Euro published by the People's Bank of China on the date when the capital contributions are made.
- 2.3.2 Notwithstanding Article 2.3 Party B may also use Renminbi profits from its own investments in China to make its contributions to its share of the registered capital, subject to relevant governmental approvals, if required by applicable PRC laws and regulations.
- 2.4 The Parties shall contribute the registered capital according to their equity ratio by paying in simultaneously the installments in accordance with Article  $\underline{0}$ 0 to Article  $\underline{0}$ 0.
- 2.4.1 [...] percent ([...] %) of each Party's contribution to the registered capital, being [...] Renminbi [...] (RMB...) by Party A and United States Dollar/Euro [...] (USD/EUR [...]) by Party B shall be paid in within [three (3) months] of the date of issuance of the Company's business license. [NOTE: Statutorily at the moment 15% within 3 months of the date of issuance of the business licence]]

CONSULTING • PROJECT MANAGEMENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

[OPTION 2: Contributions in Kind and in Cash

- 2.5.1 Party A shall contribute the following to the registered capital:
  - a. Machinery and equipment with a value of [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]).
  - b. Technology, patents and know-how and related documentation with a value of [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]).
  - c. Cash in Renminbi equivalent to the amount of [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]).

The assets to be contributed in kind as stated in a) and b) above are listed in Annex [...].

2.5.2 Party B shall contribute the following to the registered capital:

d.a. Machinery and equipment with a value of [...] Renminbi (RMB⁴ [...]).

**Formatiert:** Nummerierung und Aufzählungszeichen

e.b. Technology, patents and know-how and related documentation with a value of [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]).

**Formatiert:** Nummerierung und Aufzählungszeichen

f.c. Cash in United States Dollar/Euro [...] (USD/EUR [...]) equivalent to the amount of [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]).

**Formatiert:** Nummerierung und Aufzählungszeichen

The assets to be contributed in kind as stated in a) and b) above are listed in Annex [...].

2.5.3 Each Party represents and warrants that all assets contributed by it to the registered capital of the Company shall be free of claims, liens, mortgages and debts. Party A (remark: being the Chinese partner) represents and warrants that it has complied with all relevant laws and regulations regarding the evaluation and transfer of State-owned assets.

#### [OPTION 2a:

2.5.4 In the event the value of the contributions in kind as determined in the verification report according to Article 2.5.2, has changed by the time the aforementioned contributions in kind are made, the Party whose contribution does not correspond to the value determined in this Article 2.1 shall pay the remaining amount required to the Company [check with accounting advisor: or shall receive the exceeding amount respectively from the Company] to ensure the registered capital as per Article 1.2 and the Parties' equity ratio as set out in Article 1.2 are attained.

#### [OPTION 2b:

If any assessed value exceeds the value set forth in Article 2.5 for each group of assets, any surpassing amount shall be treated as reserve of the Company. Any assessed value less than the value set forth in Article 2.5 for each group of asset shall be covered by the respective Party in cash in the currency of its cash contribution within [...] days after receipt of the Capital Contribution Certificate.]

- 2.6 Party A's cash contribution shall be made in Renminbi.
- 2.7 Party B's cash contribution shall be made in United States Dollar or Euro except as provided in Article 2.3.
- 2.7.1 The exchange rate which shall be used for determining the amount of the capital contributions in Renminbi shall be the mid point price of United States Dollar or Euro published by the People's Bank of China on the date when the capital contributions are made.
- 2.7.2 Notwithstanding Article 2.3 Party B may also use Renminbi profits from its own investments in China to make its cash contributions to its share of the registered capital, subject to relevant governmental approvals, if required by applicable PRC laws and regulations.
- 2.8 The Parties shall contribute the registered capital according to their equity ratio by contributing simultaneously the installments in accordance with Article <u>00</u> to Article <u>00</u>.
- 2.8.1 [...] percent ([...] %) of each Party's contribution to the registered capital, being [...] Renminbi [...] (RMB...) by Party A and United States Dollar/Euro [...] (USD/EUR [...]) by Party B shall be contributed within three (3) months of the date of issuance of the Company's business license. [NOTE: Statutorily at the moment 15% within 3 months of the date of issuance of the business license]

#### **Contribution Schedule**

#### [OPTION 1:

2.8.2 The Parties shall contribute the further portions of the registered capital of the Company in accordance with the schedule set forth in Annex ... to this Joint Venture Contract or as otherwise determined by the board of directors. The board of directors shall be entitled to call for the contributions in one or more installments from both Parties in proportion to their participation in the registered capital and shall exercise its calls so timely that all the contributions are to be made within two years of the date of issuance of the Company's business license or within any other period determined by the Board of Directors subject to mandatory requirements of Law.] [Note: Law shall mean any published and publicly available PRC laws, regulations and rules.]

#### [OPTION 2:

2.8.3 Subject to Article 2.5 and Article 2.10 the Parties shall pay in the rest of their capital contributions according to the actual project progress. The Board of Directors will prepare the contribution schedule upon receipt of a proposal by the General Manager.

The dates of payment of capital contributions shall be decided by the Board of Directors based on the budgets prepared according to the progress of the project construction and any deadlines provided for under mandatory requirements of Law.]

#### [OPTION 3:

- 2.8.4 The Parties shall contribute subject to Article 2.10 the following percentage of the registered capital starting from the date of issuance of the Company's business license:
  - a. On the [...] ([...]th) Business Day following the date of the issuance of the Company's business license: [...] percent ([...] %) of the total Registered Capital,

b. On the [...] ([...]th) Business Day of the [...] ([...]rd) month following the date of the issuance of the Company's business license: [...] percent ([...] %) of the total Registered Capital.

The Board of Directors may, by [majority/two third/unanimous/...] vote of the Directors of the Board, postpone the contribution schedule provided that all contributions shall be paid in within [...] ([...]) months from the date of issuance of the business license. In the event that the actual progress of the construction of the Plants is accelerated the Board of Directors may, by [majority/two third/unanimous/...] vote of the Directors of the Board, accelerate the contribution schedule based on the financial needs of the Company. In any such event the Board of Directors shall determine the exact amounts and dates of the revised capital contribution schedule.]

- 2.9 Each Party shall pay its respective taxes and charges incurred due to its capital contribution, including but not limited to, stamp duties etc.
- 2.10 No Party shall have any obligation to make any contribution to the Company's registered capital until each of the following conditions precedent has been fulfilled or waived by the Parties in writing:
  - a. The competent authority has approved the Project Report, this Joint Venture Contract and the Articles of Association of the Company without varying their terms or conditions or imposing any additional terms or conditions unless consented by the Parties in writing;
  - b. The competent State Administration of Industry and Commerce has issued the Company's business license reflecting the agreed content, but not necessarily the same wording, of the business scope under this Joint Venture Contract;

[OPTIONS: other conditions precedent to be added according to the specific case including e.g.

[The [technology license agreement/trademark license agreement] between the Company and [...] attached hereto as Annex [...] were signed and became registered by the competent authorities;]

[Evidence to the satisfaction of Party [...] that the certificate on granting of the land use rights for the project as defined in Article [...] will be issued in accordance with Annex [...]; ]

[The Company's Board of Directors was established in accordance with this Joint Venture Contract and the Articles of Association]

[The certified public accountant, who shall verify the Parties' contributions to the Company, was determined by the Board of Directors and entrusted by the Company,]

[The Annexes (including the Related Agreements) were ratified by the Company's Board of Directors at its first meeting and became binding upon the Company and, to the extent required by mandatory law, were registered with the competent authorities and became legally effective as set out there in]

[The Parties received evidence satisfactory to them that the competent Chinese authorities will grant in due course the relevant approvals, licenses, permits and registrations required for the operation of the Company;]

[Receipt by the Company of a Confirmation Letter issued by the appropriate Chinese authority confirming that the machinery, equipment and parts imported by the Company and financed out of its total amount of investment are exempted from customs duties and import value added tax;]

[Availability of evidence satisfactory to the Parties that the Company will be granted [Encouraged Status] and all preferential tax treatments thereunder available at the time of scheduled contributions under this JV-Contract;]

[Legally valid conclusion and to the extent required by law, registration of the Contract on Rental of Land and Buildings as set out in <u>Annex X</u> hereof [and verification of the warranties given by Party [ ] in Article... to the satisfaction of Party [ ];]]

[Availability of evidence in respect of environmental compliance for the Factory Building and Land in accordance with relevant environmental law of the People's Republic of China;]

[No breach of any warranty, representation or covenant or other underaking by the other Party has occurred;]

[The Company organized a financing plan for the initial phase of the Company which is approved by the Parties / the Company received evidence on provision of financing as determined in Annex [...].]]

If any of the conditions precedent as of Subparagraph (c) to ([...]) is not fulfilled in 90 (ninety) days after the fulfilment of the conditions precedent as of Subparagraph (a) and (b) above, and the Parties do not agree in writing to waive such conditions precedent or to extend the time for its fulfilment, then each Party shall have the right to terminate in writing this Joint Venture Contract, in which case no Party and no third party or authority shall have any right whatsoever to require the other or either of the Parties to make any contribution to the registered capital or to claim any damages from the other or either of the Parties. In such case the Company shall be dissolved and liquidated as set out in Article [...] unless one Party acquires from the other Party its equity stake in the Company as provided for in Article [...] of this Joint Venture Contract.

If the conditions precedent according to Subparagraph (a) and (b) are not fulfilled within the time-limit stated in Article [...] or such other date as agreed by the Parties, this Joint Venture Contract and the Articles of Association shall automatically become null and void as set out in Article [...].

- 2.11 In the event that a Party fails to make its contribution, in whole or in part, in accordance with the provisions of this Article [...], such Party shall be liable to pay liquidated damages to the other Party amounting to [0.05% (point zero five percent) per day] of the unpaid amount commencing from the date the amount is due until date of payment. If the failure of a Party to make its contribution, in whole or in part, is not remedied within thirty (30) days of notice from the other Party, the notifying Party shall have the right to terminate in writing this Joint Venture-Contract pursuant to Article [...].
- 2.12 In addition to such termination rights and without prejudice to any rights the Company or the other Party may have against the defaulting Party due to its breach of Joint Venture Contract, the non-defaulting Party shall have the right to contribute the unpaid portion of the registered capital and to acquire the respective equity ratio in the Company's registered capital from the defaulting Party. In such case, the defaulting Party shall agree and consent to all measures required to realize such acquisition by the other Party.
- 2.13 If a Party to the Company fails to pay any installment of the registered capital, the other Party shall be under no obligation to pay any future installments.
- 2.14 Within one (1) month after each contribution by the Parties to the registered capital the Company shall cause the Company's certified accounting company to verify the contribution and issue a contribution verification report to the Company and to each Party. The Company shall issue to each Party an Investment Certificate based upon the verification report provided by the auditing company. The Investment Certificates shall include the following items:
  - a. The name of the Company;
  - b. The amount of the registered capital;
  - c) The day, month and year of establishment of the Company;

- d) The date and amount of the contribution paid in or made by the Party concerned;
- e) The date, month and year of issuance of the Investment Certificate itself;
- f) The seal of the Company;
- g) The signatures of the Chairman and of the Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Company.

The Investment Certificates shall constitute conclusive evidence of the contributions of the Parties.

# **Article 3 Increase and Decrease of Registered Capital**

3.1 The Parties may agree, subject to approval of the Examination and Approval Authority if such approval is required by mandatory law, to increase or to reduce the registered capital. In the event of a capital increase or decrease the Parties' share ratio in accordance with Article 1.3 may be changed and be determined based on the total investment subsequent to the increase or decrease respectively. Contributions to increased registered capital may be made by reinvesting profits.

# NSILLTING • PROJECT MANAGEMENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

3.2.1 To the extent that the Parties agree to provide further funds to the Company in addition to the registered capital they shall provide such additional amount by means of subordinated loans or securities from the Parties according to their equity ratio. Subject to respective agreements between the Parties, resolutions of the Board of Directors and approval by competent government authorities, such subordinated loans may be converted into registered capital.]

#### [OPTION 2:

3.2.2 In the event that one Party considers it necessary for the development and business operations of the Company to increase the registered capital of the Company and proposes to increase the registered capital, the nonproposing Party shall give its fullest consideration to such proposal.

The non-proposing Party must consent to such increase of the registered capital and must cause its representatives on the Board of Directors to consent to the increase if the Company has reached its objectives as set out in the Project Report in the year prior to the proposal to increase the registered capital.

If the non-proposing Party does not agree to participate in such increase within nine (9) months from the date of the proposal, and the proposing Party proposes further, at the end of such period, to contribute the increase in the registered capital on its own, the non-proposing Party shall cause its representatives on the Board of Directors to consent to the increase and the resultant adjustment to the equity ratio held by the Parties in the Company.]

#### **IOPTION 3:**

3.2.3 If in any Party's opinion the Company's operations should be expanded and such expansion requires an increase in registered capital, then such Party shall be entitled to require a related increase of the Company's total investment and registered capital on basis of sufficient reasons and a related Project Report drawn up by such Party. Such request shall be made in the form of a notice to the other Party in writing (the "Increase Request"). In such case the Parties within [...] ([...]) days following the receipt of the Increase Request shall agree on a related increase of the Company's total investment and registered capital, subscribe for such increase of the registered capital of the Company in accordance with the equity ratio between the Parties and cause their directors of the Board of Directors to approve such increase and to take all measures required for its implementation. In case the other Party fails to agree on such increase in time and/or to agree on the required changes to implement such increase in the Company's registered capital within [...] ([...]) days of its receipt of the

Increase Request, then the requesting Party shall have the right to require an unilateral increase of the Company's total investment and registered capital and to subscribe for such increase of the Company's registered capital in whole. The other Party shall agree to such unilateral increase and the related amendment of the Joint Venture Contract and the Articles of Association and cause its directors to the board to take all measures required for its implementation. In case the other Party fails to comply with its obligations to take all necessary measures it shall be deemed in gross breach of contract and notwithstanding any other rights the requesting Party may have shall be liable to pay a penalty of [...].]

#### 3.3 Encumbrances to Equity

Neither Party shall mortgage, pledge, charge or otherwise encumber all or any part of its contribution to the Company's registered capital without the prior written consent of the other Party.

## [3.4 NOTE: Optional Clause of Cost-Overrun

#### [OPTION 1:

3.4.1 The Parties have determined the investment for construction (assets other than working capital and the loan interest accrued during the construction period) in the Project Report to be [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]). If this investment for construction at the beginning of commercial production of the Company exceeds the amount determined in the Project Report, the Parties shall adjust the registered capital so that the ratio between the adjusted registered capital and the total investment shall comply with the regulations of the relevant government authorities.]

#### [OPTION 2:

3.4.2 If during or at the end of the construction of the Plants the amount of the actual construction investment of the Company, as determined at that point of time exceeds the amount of the construction investment as forecasted in the total investment in the Project Report ("Cost Overrun"), the Board of Directors will review the options for the funding of the Cost Overrun.

If the Cost Overrun is less than or the equal of twenty percent (20%) of the total investment, then the Company shall undertake best efforts to obtain additional loans to finance such Cost Overrun. If the Company has not obtained the required loans within three (3) months, the Parties shall cause the Directors appointed by them to adopt a resolution to increase the registered capital and the Parties shall contribute the necessary additional registered capital according to their equity ratio so that [...] ([...]) or such ratio as shall be required by law of the increased total investment shall be financed by capital contributions of the Parties.

If the Cost Overrun is greater than twenty percent (20%) of the total investment any increase of the registered capital shall require the unanimous approval of the Board of Directors according to Article [...].

In the event one or more of the Parties do not wish to contribute, in whole or in part, its share of any increase in the registered capital according to this Article [...], the other Parties shall be entitled to increase the registered capital without a contribution from such refraining Party. In such event the other Parties shall contribute their share of the additional registered capital, and in addition contribute pro rata the portion of the refraining Party's share.]

# [3.5 NOTE: Optional Clause on Further Loan Financing

3.5 The Company shall finance up to [...] Renminbi (RMB [...]) through loans provided by banks or other sources to the Company.

A security to be provided for such loans shall be solely provided by the Company. Neither Party shall be obliged to provide any security.]

#### **Chapter 4 Transfer of Shares**

- 1.1 During a period of [...] ([...]) years from the issuance of the Business License to the Company, no Party shall sell, transfer, assign or otherwise dispose of all or part of its shares to any third party including any affiliate without the written consent of the other Party and no Party shall be required to consent to such assignment.
- 1.2 Neither Party shall mortgage, pledge, charge or otherwise encumber all or any part of its share in the Company's registered capital without the prior written consent of the other Party.
- 1.3 After the expiration of the period set out in Article 1.1, neither Party shall sell, transfer, assign or otherwise dispose of any portion of its share unless the following conditions are duly fulfilled:
  - a) No Party ("Offeror") shall sell or assign its share in the Company unless it first offers to sell, in writing ("the Offer"), its share to the other Party ("the Offeree").
  - b) If after two (2) months from receipt of the Offer, the Offeree have not replied to the Offer, or have indicated in writing that they are not interested in purchasing the share, the Offeror shall have the right to offer its share for sale to a third party in accordance with the stipulations set forth in this Joint Venture Contract.
  - c) If within two (2) months from receipt of the Offer, at least the Offeree indicates in writing that it is interested in purchasing the shares, the Parties shall seek to agree on a reasonable purchase price.

CONSULTING • PROJECT MANAGEMENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

d) If the Parties fail to agree on a reasonable purchase price within four (4) months from receipt of the Offer by the Offeree,

#### Option 1:

the Parties shall seek an opinion from an external auditor as to the reasonable purchase price for the offered share based on internationally accepted evaluation methods permitted by PRC law. [Note: The Parties should agree on the specific method on how to determine the purchase price.]. If the Parties fail to agree on the external auditor within further [two weeks], each Party shall be entitled to request the [note: a third party] to nominate an auditor to render the opinion. The costs of the opinion of the external auditor shall be shared by all of the Parties in proportion to their respective participations in the registered capital of the Company

#### Option 2:

then the Parties shall jointly conduct a valuation to determine the value of the Company

- e) The Offeror shall inform the Offeree, within one (1) month from receiving the auditor's opinion on the price, as to whether it prepares to sell its share at the price resulting from the opinion. If the Offeror refuses to sell its share at the price stated in the opinion, or if it does not inform the Offeree within the aforementioned one (1) month period, it shall not be entitled to sell its share to a third party.
- f) The Offeree shall inform the Offeror within one and a half (1 1/2) months after the Offeror has indicated its willingness to sell, pursuant to Subchapter 54/1.3. e) above, as to whether the Offeree is prepared to purchase the share at the price stated in the opinion. If the Offeree refuses to purchase the share at the price stated in the opinion, or if within the period of one (1) month the Offeree fails to inform the Offeror of their intent to purchase the share, the Offeror shall have the right to offer for sale to a third party its share. The conditions of this offer to sell to the third party shall not be more favorable than those at which the share was offered for sale to the Offeree.
- g) Before the respective share is sold to a third party, the Offeree shall have the right to require the Offeror to reveal all information on this transfer as well as the third party as may be reasonably required by the Offeree. The Offeree shall have the right to require the offered share to be sold to them on the same terms and conditions as offered to the third

party. Such right of first refusal shall be exercised in writing within a period of three (3) months after the Offeror has informed the Offeree in writing of the name and the address of the third party and of the terms of the sale agreement.

1.4 If a Party transfers its share to a third party, the transferring Party shall enter into a transfer contract under which the third party agrees to assume in relation to the other Party the same rights and obligations as exist for the transferring Party at the signing of the share transfer contract under (i) this Joint Venture Contract and under (ii) other legally valid agreements and contracts between the Parties in their capacity as the shareholders to the Joint Venture. The transferring Party shall provide evidence of said undertaking to the other Party.

## Alternatively:

- 1.4.1 It shall be a condition precedent to the right of any Party to transfer its share that (i) the transferring party executes in such form as may be reasonably required by the other Party a deed of ratification and accession under which the purchaser agrees to be bound by and entitled to the obligations and benefits of this Joint Venture Contract as if an original party hereto and (ii) neither the business of the -Company nor the performance of this Joint Venture Contract shall be interrupted, nor shall its organizational structure be affected by any such sale, alienation or other disposal of such share.
- 1.5 Any transfer to a third party of any portion whatsoever of any Party's share must be approved in advance by the Board of Directors and shall be valid only with the written consent of the Board of Directors.

CONSULTING . PROJECT MANAGEMENT . OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

## Alternatively:

1.5.1 Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this chapter the Parties shall consent and cause their directors appointed to the Board of Directors to approve any sale, transfer, assignment or other disposal of the shares hereunder provided that (i) the provisions under this Article have been complied with and (ii) the third party (Transferee) presents evidence satisfactory to the other Party that it is fully capable to fulfill all its obligations

resulting from such contracts in all respects and (iii) has legally valid executed the documents and contracts referred to in Article 54/1.4 hereof. Unless it has other reasonable cause to reject its consent to such assignment, the other Party shall consent and take all measures required for its implementation.

#### 1.6 Optional

Control by Third Party]

In the event that:

- a) [...] % ([...] percent) or more of the shares in a Party ("Offeror") are acquired by a third party by law, contract or otherwise; or
- b) [...] % ([...] percent) or more of the shares in a Party ("Offeror") are acquired, owned or voting control is exercised by a competitor of the other Party ("Offeree") or of the Company; or
- c) a Party ("Offeror") merges with or into another entity in a transaction in which it is not the surviving corporation, or
- d) A Party ("Offeror) merges with or into another entity in which it is the surviving corporation, however (ii) apply,

then the Offeree shall have the right to purchase all of the shares held by the Offeror in the Company and the Offeror shall consent to such purchase and cause its directors appointed to the Board of Directors to approve such sale or assignment accordingly and to take all measures required for the implementation of such transaction. As regards the purchase price, the related regulation of Subchapter 54/1.3 (d) shall apply accordingly, i.e. in case the Parties cannot agree on a purchase price within 60 (sixty) days after Offeree's purchase request, it shall be determined by an auditor to be appointed by the Board of Directors as set out in said Subchapter 54/1.3 (d) above. ]

- 1.7. Any sale, alienation or other disposal of the share, if and to the extent required by law, be submitted to the Examination and Approval Authority for approval. The Company shall register the change in ownership in accordance with the law.
- 1.8 For purposes of this chapter, Affiliates (to be defined) of the Parties shall not be deemed to be third parties.



# Chapter 5 Minority Shareholders Protection Clauses 【Optional Clause】

## **Article 1 Tag-along Right**

- 1.1 If the controlling Party intends to sell all or part of its shares to a transferee, then the controlling Party shall deliver a transfer notice ("Transfer Notice") to the other minority Parties, stating the transfer it wishes to carry out, the number of shares it wishes to transfer, the price of the shares and the status of the proposed transferee. If the minority Parties elect not to exercise their rights of first refusal under this Joint Venture Contract within [ ] days after the receipt of the Transfer Notice, such minority Parties shall have the right (but not the obligation) to incorporate the shares not more than [ ] shares into such transfer, Provided such exercise of tagalong right is permitted under applicable PRC laws and regulations and the Parties have obtained all necessary and required approvals, consents, permits, authorizations regarding their exercise of such tag-along right.
- 1.2 Within [ ] days after receiving the Transfer Notice, the minority Parties may exercise its tag-along rights by delivering a written notice (the "Tag-along Notice") to the controlling Party, stating (i) the minority Parties' decision to exercise their rights under such Tag-along Notice, and (ii) the number of shares to be purchased by the transferee from Parties other than the controlling Party as stated under (Article 1.1).
- 1.3 Within [ ] days after the minority Parties in a bona fide manner send the Tag-along Notice, if the transferee is not willing to accept the additional shares of the Company, the Parties will only transfer the shares to the transferee on a pro rata basis.

# **Article 2 Put Option**

2.1 The controlling Party hereby agrees to grant an [irrevocable] option (the "Put Option") to the minority Parties. Under such Put Option, the minority Parties shall have the right (but not the obligation) to sell all of their shares

(but not part of its shares) to the controlling Party, and the controlling Party shall purchase directly or cause other Persons to purchase from the minority Parties of its shares. The minority Parties shall be entitled to exercise its Put Options if any of the following circumstances occurs:

- Upon the occurrence of any events of early termination (except for any early termination caused by the breach of the minority Parties);
- ii. [Other circumstances to be decided by the Parties through negotiation.]
- 2.2 Unless the Parties agree otherwise, if minority Parties elect to exercise the aforesaid Put Options, they shall send an appraisal notice (the "Appraisal Notice") to the controlling Party. The fair market value of the shares of the Company shall be decided under appraisal procedures.
- 2.3 Upon the determination of the fair market value of the shares of the Company by the agreement among the Parties and/or based on the appraisal value, the minority Parties shall have the right to send a notice (the "Exercise Notice") to the controlling Party [ ] days thereafter, stating that their wishes to exercise the rights to sell all the shares to the controlling Party at the price of the fair market value agreed by the Parties multiplied by the then percentage of shares held by the minority Parties in the Company (the "Exercise Price"). The controlling Party shall have the right to designate a third party (the "Third Party Purchaser") to purchase from the minority Parties the shares, and the controlling Party shall notify the minority Parties of the status of such Third Party Purchaser within [ ] days after his/her receipt of the Exercise Notice.
- 2.4 Within [ ] days after the delivery of the Exercise Notice, the controlling Party or the Third Party Purchaser designated by the controlling Party (as applicable) and the minority Parties shall enter into a share transfer agreement with respect to the transfer by the minority Parties of all its shares to the controlling Party or the Third Party Purchaser designated by the controlling Party (as applicable) at the Exercise Price. The controlling Party agrees and warrants that if she/he designates the Third Party Purchaser to purchase the shares from the minority Parties, she/he shall

ensure that such Third Party Purchaser will fully perform the obligations relating to the share transfer by the minority Parties.



# **Chapter 6 Board of Directors and Management**

#### **Article 1 Composition of the Board of Directors**

- 1.1 The Company shall have a Board of Directors consisting of [...] members, [...] of which shall be appointed by Party A and [...] by Party B. In case the Parties' equity shares in the registered capital of the Company change, the number of directors appointed by each Party shall be adjusted in accordance with the new equity share ratio. Each change of [X%] in the registered capital allows for adjustment of the number of directors. The Board of Directors shall be established on and shall meet within one month from the issuance date of the Business License.
- 1.2 The term of office for the directors shall be [four/three] years. Any director may be re-appointed or at any time be replaced by the Party which originally appointed him, and any such removal or appointment shall become effective upon receipt of a respective notice by the other Party. Members of the [Management Board/Management Office] [may/may not] be members of the Board of Directors.
- 1.3 Party [...] shall appoint from among the directors the Chairman, while Party [...] shall appoint the Vice Chairman.

The Chairman of the Board of Directors is the legal representative of the Company.

PROJECT MANAGEMENT . OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

#### [Option 1:

Subject to prior consent of the members of the Board of Directors the Chairman may issue a power of attorney to the [President of the Management Board/General Manager] to represent the Company externally and internally as legal representative of the Company.

#### Option 2:

Subject to prior consent of the members of the Board of Directors the Chairman shall issue a power of attorney to the [President of the Management Board/General Manager] to represent the Company externally and internally as legal representative of the Company.

#### Option 3:

Unless revoked by the Board of Directors, the [President of the Management Board / General Manager] shall hereby have the power of attorney to represent the Company externally and internally as legal representative of the Company.]

The Chairman may contractually or otherwise bind the Company only after prior explicit and specific authorization by (i) this Joint Venture Contract, (ii) the Articles of Association of the Company, (iii) or a resolution of the Board of Directors. The Chairman and the Vice Chairman shall carry out all functions and tasks as authorized specifically by the Board of Directors. Should the Chairman be unable to exercise his responsibilities, he shall authorize the Vice Chairman to act temporarily on his behalf. In the event the Chairman acts on the Company's behalf or interferes in the management of the Company without prior approval by the Board of Directors then either Party shall have the right to demand the Chairman in writing to cease his unauthorised actions. If despite such demand the Chairman continues to act in an unauthorised manner then any director may request the Vice-Chairman to convene and hold a meeting. At such meeting to be presided over by the Vice-Chairman the directors will decide whether to revoke the Chairman. The Chairman shall have no voting right in such meeting. In the event a majority of the directors decides to remove the Chairman, rights of the Chairman shall be considered as suspended including voting rights and the Vice-Chairman shall act as caretaker Chairman if the Party having appointed the Chairman fails to appoint a successor within maximum seven days following the aforementioned resolution.

The same as provided above applies to the Vice Chairman.

1.4 Directors who harm the Company's interest shall be replaced by the nominating Party within 30 (thirty) days upon request by the other Party, such request to specify the reasons for replacement. If the failure has not been rectified or replacement not been implemented within the time period stated above, such director may be removed by a simple majority resolution

of the Board of Directors notwithstanding his personal liability towards the Company for damages incurred by the Company due to his failure. The director concerned shall have no voting right in such meeting. The voting rights of the respective director shall be suspended until a new director has been nominated by the Party entitled thereto.

1.5 Each Party shall cause the directors nominated by it to faithfully follow and implement the terms of this Chapter of this Joint Venture Contract. Any failure by a director to follow and implement the terms of this Chapter of this Joint Venture Contract shall constitute and be deemed to constitute a breach of this Joint Venture Contract by the Party that nominated that director.

# **Article 2 Responsibilities of the Board of Directors**

2.1 The Board of Directors shall be the highest authority of the Company and shall decide the strategic policy issues of the Company. The Board of Directors shall supervise the affairs of the Company and shall arrange for the proper organization of its activities. The tasks of the Board of Directors are non-executive, i. e. no individual member of the Board of Directors shall interfere in the day-to-day business operations of the JV-Company. The Board of Directors shall empower the Management Board / General Manager to manage the daily business of the Company in accordance with the Management By-Laws or other regulations issued by the Board of Directors.

#### 2.2.1 The Board of Directors shall decide

- a) the annual financial statements of the Company, including balance sheet, profit and loss statement, report on the Company's activities during the financial year, as well as allocation to statutory funds etc.
- b) the following strategic issues of the Company: business policy, planning, and budget, i.e.
  - · overall business policy

- · strategic and operative planning including
  - business plan/budget
  - investment plan
  - product and production plan
  - research programme finance planning; as well as
- c) any substantial deviations from the respective budgets and planning listed in a) and b) above during the operations of the Company.
- 2.2.2 To the extent not already approved by the Board of Directors under Article 2.2.1 above (or specified in a plan or budget approved by the Board of Directors), the Board of Directors shall furthermore decide the following matters [NOTE: to be determined according to the requirements of the individual project.]:
  - [a) Amendment of the Articles of Association of the Company.
  - b) Allocation and distribution of profits of the Company.
  - c) Increase, decrease, other modifications or assignment of registered capital of the Company.
  - d) Merger, termination or dissolution of the Company other than provided in Article [unilateral termination] of this Joint Venture Contract.
    - e) Capital expenditures (investments) and sale of assets of the Company [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]].
    - f) Acquisition and sale of interests in other companies (including settingup of new companies); appointment and dismissal of the governing bodies of such companies.

- g) Setting-up, acquisition and closing of branches, offices and other facilities of the Company [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]].
- h) Projects exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time or of fundamental importance for the Company including any joint venture projects of the Company.
- i) Conclusion, termination or substantial modification of contracts of importance for the Company relating to the following transactions:
  - granting credits [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]];
  - obtaining credits [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]];
  - issuing securities/guarantees or accepting similar liabilities for debts of third parties;
  - acquisition or sale/assignment of real property including land use
     rights or granting encumbrances on real property;
- [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]];
  - contracts involving the licensing or transfer/assignments of technical or commercial know-how, patents, trademarks or other intellectual property rights or regarding technical cooperation;
  - sale and distribution contracts [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]] or having a term of one year or more and granting exclusive distribution rights;

- any agreement between the Company and any of the Parties or their Affiliated Companies [exceeding a value as decided by the Board of Directors from time to time/exceeding a value of [...]]; and
- all other agreements outside the scope of the normal business of the Company.
- Control agreements and profit and loss transfer agreements of the Company with any other person.

#### j) Human resources:

- important personnel matters which affect the Company as a whole and questions of principle (e.g. remuneration principles and social policy, personnel planning including annual expatriate planning, allocations to the Company's pension and other personnel-related funds); and
- · appointment (including employment terms) and dismissal of
  - members of the Management Board (including designation of the president/chief executive officer and executive vice president) /General Manager and Deputy General Manager

CONSULTING • PROJECT MANAGEMENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

- members of the board of directors and the management board of important subsidiary companies, if any.
- k) establishment and important alterations of the structural organization affecting the Company as a whole (e.g. setting-up of permanent positions at first level below the Management Board).
- Other important principles and guidelines which affect the Company as a whole (e.g. applicable financial and accounting principles, public relations

policy, environmental guidelines, IT-structure and standards, insurance policy).

- m) Adoption and amendment of the Management by-Laws and/or other internal rules for the [Management Board/Management Office] including rules concerning the authority to sign on behalf of the Company.
- n) Appointment and dismissal of the statutory auditor of the Company.
- Any other matter assigned by the Chinese Laws, the Articles of Association or this Joint Venture Contract to the Board of Directors.
- p) Substantial changes in the scope or character of the Company's business including start-up of new or discontinuation of product and/or service lines.
- q) Product and marketing strategy, including pricing policy.
- r) Decisions (including but not limited to legal actions, settlements, waivers etc.) in relation to disputes of the Company with an amount involved of more than [...], but with the exception of collection proceedings.
- s) delegation of competencies of the Board of Directors to the Management Board/Management Office including granting power of attorney.
- t) Any other matter considered by the majority of the statutory number of directors of the Board of Directors as of substantial importance for the Company.]

[With the exception of Article 2.2.2 e) above, the term "exceeding a value" shall include matters the aggregate amount of which exceeds the respective value.]

2.3 The Board of Directors may, at any time and to the extent legally permissible, assign tasks to the [Management Board/Management Office] for fulfilment.

# Article 3 Meetings and Resolutions of the Board of Directors

- 3.1 Meetings of the Board of Directors are validly held and a quorum is present as long as [...] directors [NOTE: statutorily at the moment 2/3] are present or represented in the meeting. If a director is unable to attend a meeting, such director may designate by written proxy another director or a third person to attend the meeting in his place and to vote on his behalf. If at any properly convened meeting, no quorum is constituted, the Chairman or the Vice Chairman may call another meeting with 7 (seven) days' notice with the same agenda, such meeting being entitled to adopt decisions on matters set out in such agenda regardless of the number of directors present or the Parties represented in such meeting.
- 3.2 The Board of Directors shall meet at least once annually [Note: statutourily at the moment at least once per year and subject to specific requirements of individual project]. Upon written request by [...] of the directors [NOTE: statutorily at the moment at least 1/3] of the total number of directors, interim meetings shall be convened within 21 (twenty-one) days upon receipt of such written request by the Chairman or, if the Chairman does not comply with such request, by the Vice Chairman. The meetings shall be held either at the place of the legal address of the Company or other places agreed upon by the Chairman and the Vice Chiairman.

The meetings shall be convoked and presided over by the Chairman or in his absence by the Vice Chairman with one-month prior written notice. The notice shall contain the agenda and be accompanied by supporting documents. A Board of Directors meeting held without proper notice having been given to any director shall be invalid unless the directors concerned deliver a written waiver of notice to the Chairman and Vice Chairman.

Working language of the Board of Directors shall be English. The Company shall provide Chinese – English translator(s), if necessary. Resolutions shall be passed and minutes of all meetings shall be set up in the English and Chinese language and signed by all of the directors and their proxies who attended the meeting. Both language versions are equally effective.

Upon agreement of all directors in office, meetings may be held in the form of written or email correspondence or telephone or video conference and in these cases resolutions may be taken in writing signed by all directors in office (circular resolutions).

- 3.3 The directors shall exercise at all times their best efforts to reach a common understanding in all matters to be decided by the Board of Directors.
  - a) Any matters which require unanimous consent of all directors according to this Joint Venture Contract or mandatory statutory law applicable at the time of the resolution shall require the unanimous consent of all directors present. At the signing of this Joint Venture Contract, the following matters statutorily require unanimous consent:
    - · amendment of the Articles of Association of the Company;
    - termination and dissolution of the Company, other than set out in Article [...];
  - increase or reduction of the registered capital of the Company; and
    - merger or division of the Company.
    - b) In such cases where a common understanding cannot be reached during the respective meeting, decisions of the Board of Directors shall require the affirmative vote of the majority of the total number of directors present or represented in the respective meeting, unless higher percentage or unanimous decisions of directors are required by Chinese Law.

#### 3.4 Deadlock-Provisions:

#### Option 1:

If a vote on any resolution results in a tie, the directors shall promptly endeavour to resolve the matter through further consultations. Any director shall have the right to request a meeting for a second vote on the matter after seven days have elapsed from the first vote. If the second vote also results in a tie, the Chairman or the Vice Chairman may refer the matter to the highest executive officer or organ of both Parties within fifteen days from the second vote, which shall endeavour to agree on a resolution of the matter, which resolution shall be resubmitted to and adopted by the Board of Directors.

#### Option 2:

## Option 2a) Deadlock in respect of all Board of Directors Matters

[If, with respect to a specific voting item, the required majority is not achieved by the Board of Directors in a Board of Directors Meeting in accordance with above Article 3.3, then each director has the right to request a new voting on the same item. Such new voting shall occur within one month commencing from the date of the last voting.]

#### Option 2b) Deadlock in Specific and Selected Cases

[If, with respect to a specific voting item set out in [\_\_\_] of Article 2.2.2 above, the required majority is not achieved by the Board of Directors in a Board of Directors Meeting in accordance with above Article 3.3, then each director has the right to request a new voting on the same item. Such new voting shall occur within one month commencing from the date of the last voting.]

## Option 2a) and 2b):

If in the second voting the required majority is not achieved the respective upper management of each Party shall be asked for a final decision according to which the Board of Directors members appointed by the Parties shall exercise their voting right.

If the upper management of the Parties cannot reach a final decision within 30 (thirty) days after the second voting, the Parties shall within 10 (ten) days consult each other and express their opinion as to if one of them wishes to purchase the shares of the other Party. If none of the Parties is willing to purchase, then each Party shall have the right to demand the dissolution of the Company according to Chapter XXX hereof. If one of the Parties is willing to purchase, the other Party shall be obligated to sell, and the purchase price shall be determined in accordance with Article XXX hereof. If both Parties wish to purchase, then each Party shall make to the other Party an irrevocable offer by submitting a sealed envelope containing the price at which it is pre-pared to purchase. The Party whose purchase price offer is higher shall automatically be entitled to purchase and the other Party shall be obligated to sell at such price. The transaction to sell and purchase according to this Article shall be completed latest within [\_\_\_] months upon submission of the offer and both Parties undertake to contribute any required action.

3.5 The members of the Board of Directors shall not be entitled to any remuneration. Travel and accommodation expenses incurred by the directors for attending board meetings as well as attending allowances shall be borne by the Company.

The Company shall, in accordance with the relevant Chinese Laws, indemnify each director against all claims and liabilities incurred by reason of his being a director of the Company and in the course of performing his official duties as a director of the Company, provided that the claim or liability does not result from intentional misconduct or gross negligence or a violation of criminal laws by the director.

3.6 Members of the Board of Directors shall keep secret all Confidential Information, including information concerning negotiations and decisions of the Board of Directors. All Members of the Baord of Directors will have to sign a Confidentiality Agreement in line with the sample attached as **Annex** [...]. Only the Chairman, the Vice Chairman and the [President of the Management Board/General Manager], or any other member of the Board

of Directors specifically authorized by the Board of Directors may disclose Confidential Information to third parties, (e.g. subcontractors) provided that such disclosure is approved in advance by the Board of Directors.

#### [Management Option 1: Management Board

## **Article 4a Management Board**

- 4.1 The Company shall establish a Management Board comprising [...] members including a president/chief executive officer/General Manager, and [...] vice-presidents. [...] shall nominate the president/chief executive officer and [xxx] vice-presidents, whereas [...] shall be entitled to designate the other [...] vice-presidents.
- 4.2 The functions of the members of the Management Board shall be allocated in accordance with the following structure under the overall responsibility of the Company's president:

[...]

The allocation of functions to the members of the Management Board may be changed by the Board of Directors at any time.

- 4.3 The president/General Manager shall, upon request of the Board of Directors attend the meetings of the Board of Directors, but shall have no voting right [(unless the president is at the same time a member of the Board of Directors) NOTE: See Article 1.2 last sentence]. In case the president is unable to perform his duties, he shall, with a written notice, authorize the vice-president to exercise his responsibilities in accordance with the directives given by the president.
- 4.4 All members of the Management Board shall be appointed in principle for a term of office of three years and such term may be renewed on request of the nominating Party. The Board of Directors shall also decide about their terms of employment. The members of the Management Board shall be replaced at any time upon proposal of the Party which originally selected

them. However, before proposing a person a Party shall consult with the other Party on the qualification of such person. Members of the Management Board who seriously violate their official duties shall be dismissed by the Board of Directors at any time.

# Article 5 Responsibilities of the Management Board and its Members

5.1 The president/General Manager shall be responsible for the implementation of the business policy as decided by the Board of Directors. For this purpose the president shall organize and conduct the daily management of the Company in accordance with the applicable Chinese Laws, this Joint Venture Contract, the Articles of Association, the internal rules for the Management Board and the decisions of the Board of Directors. In handling major issues the president shall consult with the executive vice-president.

The Management Board shall support the president and shall under the leadership of the president proceed within the annual budget approved by the Board of Directors, shall ensure that the books of account and the corporate seal of the Company are kept properly and that the administration of the assets of the Company is carried out in a satisfactory manner, and shall provide monthly reports on production, sales, inventory and profit and loss of the Company to the Parties. Any activities and operations of the Management Board shall be conducted within the limits of the budgets and plans approved by the Board of Directors.

- 5.2 Each member of the Management Board shall be responsible to the president for the performance of his duties.
- 5.3 The president shall report directly to the Board of Directors and present the decisions of the Management Board to it. Furthermore, the president shall within the scope of the comprehensive power of attorney granted to him by the Board or Directors and in accordance with internal rules for the Management Board concerning the authority to sign on behalf of the Company represent the Company in dealing with third parties.

- 5.4 Unless otherwise approved by the Board of Directors in writing, the members of the Management Board shall not hold posts in other companies, businesses or state organizations concurrently with the performance of their duties to the Company.
- 5.5 If a member of the Management Board in performing his duties to the Company incurs liability towards a third party, he shall be indemnified by the Company except for gross negligence or wilful misconduct or violation of criminal law.
- 5.6 The Management Board shall from time to time provide the Parties with the relevant information regarding the management and operation of the Company upon the request of the Parties.

## Article 6 Meetings and Resolutions of the Management Board

- 6.1 As a general rule, the Management Board shall meet once every week [English/Chinese] shall be the working language of the Management Board, unless otherwise decided unanimously by the Management Board. Minutes of meetings shall be written in the English and Chinese language and signed by the president and the executive vice-president (both versions being equally effective). The Company shall provide Chinese English translator(s), if necessary.
- The Management Board shall decide in particular on the following important matters, which decisions shall not be inconsistent with any decisions of the Board of Directors [NOTE: to be determined according to the requirements of the individual project]:
  - [a) giving general directives for the daily management of the Company;
  - b) establishment and alteration of the detailed organization of the Company within the framework set by the Board of Directors;

- c) allocation of functions to and appointment, dismissal and terms of employment of the personnel at first and second level positions below the Management Board as well as issuance of general or special powers of representation;
- d) adoption of marketing and sales strategy including retail network concept, export strategy etc. as well as appointment including terms of appointment and termination of dealers and service outlets;
- e) setting of sales prices including margins, sales conditions and delivery quotas for the Products;
- determination of the production concept and the quality management; determination of the monthly production program of the Company;
- g) determination of the procurement policy;
- h) conclusion, modification and termination of contracts that entail obligations binding on the Company in excess of a value equivalent to the individual or aggregate amount of xxx Euro;
- i) allocation of housing facilities;
- j) all matters to be submitted to the Board of Directors (in particular preparation of the annual financial statements as well as adoption of the quarterly financial statements of the Company);
- k) all matters put on the agenda by any member of the Management Board.]
- 6.3 Meetings of the Management Board are validly held and a quorum is present as long as at least half of the total statutory number of the voting members is present or represented in the meeting. If a member of the Management Board is unable to attend a meeting, he may designate by

written proxy any other person to attend the meeting in his place and to exercise his voting rights.

The members of the Management Board shall use their best efforts at all times to reach a common understanding in all matters to be decided by the Management Board. Only in such cases where a common understanding cannot be reached, decisions of the Management Board shall require the affirmative vote of the majority of the voting members present or represented at the meeting.

6.4 Matters specified in Article 2.2.2 require prior approval by the Board of Directors.

## Management Option 2: General Manager and Deputy General Manager:

## **Article 4b General Manager**

- 4.1 The General Manager shall be responsible for the day-to-day management of the Company. The General Manager shall report directly to the Board of Directors. The other department managers (including the Deputy General Manager(s)) shall report to the General Manager.
- 4.2 [...] shall be entitled to nominate the General Manager [and the head of the [...] department]. [...] shall be entitled to nominate the Deputy General Manager who shall also be responsible for [...] [and the head of the [...] department]. The Deputy General Manager shall represent the General Manager in his absence. Responsibilities, function and other details including direction rights are outlined in the management organizations chart which forms Annex [...] hereto and which shall be implemented into the management guidelines of the Company. The Board of Directors shall appoint the persons nominated as prescribed above and if required by the Board of Directors the department managers. All such managers appointed by the Board of Directors shall form the Management Office.

The Board of Directors shall also decide on the terms of employment and dismissal of the members of the Management Office.

4.3 The term of office for members of the Management Office shall be three (3) years and may be renewed by the Board of Directors.

Should any member of the Management Office wish to resign, he must promptly submit a written request to the Board of Directors for acceptance.

Members of the Management Office who seriously violate their official duties may be dismissed by the Board of Directors at any time.

In the event that a vacancy in the Management Office arises, replacement members shall be appointed by the Board of Directors, whereby replacement appointees shall be nominated as described above in [Article 4.b/4.2]. The Party entitled to nominate the replacement appointee pursuant to [Article 4.b/4.2] shall advise the Board of Directors of the replacement member it has chosen within 30 (thirty) days of the vacancy.

4.4 Unless expressly approved by the Board of Directors, members of the Management Office shall not hold concurrently any posts in other companies, enterprises, businesses, state-owned companies or governmental organizations.

CONSULTING . PROJECT MANAGEMENT . OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

- 4.5 The Management Office shall conduct its business in accordance with the Rules of Procedure for the General Manager and the Management Office of the Company according to **Annex [...]**. The General Manager shall within his scope of the comprehensive power of attorney granted to him by the Board of Directors and in accordance with the internal rules for the Management Board concerning the authority to sign on behalf of the Company represent the Company in dealing with third parties.
- 4.6 Matters specified in Article 2.2.2 require prior approval by the Board of Directors.

## **Chapter 7 Technology Transfer**

## **Article 1 Provision of Technology**

#### 1.1 **Option 1**:

Party [...] shall

[Option 1a: license]

[Option 1b: cause that [affiliate / third party] licenses],

to the Company technology and know-how relating to the JV Products. Details shall be set forth in the Technology License Agreement [attached to this Contract as Annex [...] / which forms a Related Contract]

Representatives of the Parties on behalf of the Company and the Licensor shall sign the Technology License Agreement at the same time when the Parties shall sign this Contract. The Technology License Agreement shall become binding by ratification in the Company's first BoD meeting.

#### 1.2 **Option 2:**

Party [...] shall contribute to the Company as part of its capital contribution as set forth in Article [...] technology and know-how relating to the JV Products. Details shall be set forth in the Technology Contribution Agreement attached to this Contract as Annex [...].

## **Article 2 Trademarks**

2.1 Subject to the terms and conditions of the Trademark License Agreement attached to this Contract as Annex [....] or forming a Related Contract hereto [upon registration for such trademark(s) for Party [...] in China], Party [...] shall grant to the Company the right to use certain trademark(s) for its products in accordance with such Trademark License Agreement.

Under such Trademark License Agreement the Company shall have the right to use the trademark(s) after the date of effectiveness of the Trademark License Agreement until expiration or termination of such Agreement or the expiration of the registration of the trademark(s) in China, whatever is earlier.

The Company shall not / or: may also develop or use its own trademarks.

**[Optional:** Notwithstanding any other rights to terminate the Trademark License Agreement, if, at any time Party [...] ceases to be a party to the Company or if Party [...] share in the registered capital of the Company falls below [....] percent the Company shall no longer be entitled to use the trademark(s) licensed by Party [...].]

## **Article 3 JV Products (optional)**

3.1 All JV-Products shall be distributed under the [...] brand.



## **Chapter 8 Confidentiality**

## **Article 1 Confidentiality Information**

- 1.1 The Parties acknowledge that, prior to and during the term of this Joint Venture Contract, each Party or its Affiliates has disclosed and will disclose to the other Party or its Affiliates confidential and proprietary information concerning their respective businesses, financial condition, proprietary technology, research and development and other confidential matters [Note: The specification of those information which are deemed to be Confidential Information will be subject to negotiation among Parties on a case by case basis.]. Except as may be provided in other relevant confidentiality agreements, each of the Parties receiving all such information as aforesaid (written, including e-mail and unwritten information) (hereinafter referred to as "Confidential Information") shall, during the term of this Joint Venture Contract and for \_\_\_years thereafter:
  - a) maintain the confidentiality of such Confidential Information; and
  - not disclose it to any person or entity, except to their respective employees who need to know such Confidential Information to perform their work responsibilities; and
  - c) not use the Confidential Information for any purpose other than the

#### **Article 2 Exceptions**

- 2.1 The provisions of Article 1.1 shall not apply to Confidential Information that can be proven by the receiving Party to the other Party:
  - a) to be known by the receiving Party prior to disclosure by the disclosing Party;
  - b) is or becomes public knowledge otherwise than through the receiving Party's breach of this Joint Venture Contract;

- was obtained by the receiving Party from a third party having no obligation of confidentiality with respect to such Confidential Information; or
- d) is developed by the receiving Party independently of information received from the other Party; or
- e) is required by order of any competent court or Governmental Authority to be disclosed;
- f) [is disclosed to a potential third party purchaser of the receiving Party's shares in accordance with the terms of this Joint Venture Contract, provided, the other Party has first been informed in writing of the intention to sell the shares and to disclose Confidential Information, and such third party purchaser has agreed in writing with all Parties to keep any information disclosed to it confidential and not to make use of such information other than for the purpose of evaluating a possible acquisition by it of the Disclosing Party's shares.]

## 2.2 [Optional:

Each Party shall inform the disclosing Party in writing (by stating the relevant circumstances) of its prior knowledge of the Confidential Information or of the rightful obtaining of the Confidential Information from a third party within a period of \_\_ days after the particular Confidential Information was disclosed by the disclosing Party in case of prior knowledge. Such notification shall be deemed as prima facie evidence of its compliance with this Article. In the case of the receiving Party's failure to notify as required above, the receiving Party shall have the burden to prove that it had the prior knowledge or had rightfully obtained such information.]

2.3 For the purpose of the provisions of Article 2.1 disclosures made to a Party, which are specific, shall not be deemed to be within the foregoing exceptions, merely because they are embraced by general disclosures which are in the public domain. In addition, any combination of features shall not be deemed to be within the foregoing exceptions merely, because individual features are

in the public domain, but shall be deemed to be within the foregoing exceptions only if the combination itself is in the public domain.

## **Article 3 Safeguarding of Confidential Information**

3.1 During the term of this Joint Venture Contract the receiving Party may disclose the Confidential Information to its directors, managers, senior or other relevant staff and other employees, advisors and those of their Affiliates to the extent that they have a need to know such Confidential Information for the purposes of this Joint Venture Contract. Each Party shall advise its directors, managers, senior or other relevant staff and other employees, advisors and those of their Affiliates, who receive any Confidential Information of the other Party or its Affiliates of the existence of and the importance of complying with the obligations set forth in Article 1.1.

The Parties shall ensure that the Company formulates rules and regulations to cause the members of the Board of Directors, Management Personnel, senior or other relevant staff, advisors of the Company to also comply with the confidentiality obligations set forth in this Article 1.1. All members of the Board of Directors, Management Personnel, senior staff and other employees and advisors of the Company having access to Confidential Information shall be required to sign a confidentiality undertaking including the acceptance of an obligation of secrecy no less stringent than set forth in this Joint Venture Contract. In the case of employees, such obligation of secrecy shall be effective, so far as legally possible, both during and after the period of their employment. Prior to any disclosure to an Affiliate or to an advisor, the receiving Party shall have in place a written agreement with such Affiliate or such advisor imposing on such Affiliate or on such advisor confidentiality obligations in respect of the Confidential Information not less stringent than the obligations imposed on the receiving Party under this Joint Venture Contract.

[Each of the Parties shall be entitled, at any time and from time to time, to withhold disclosure of any further Confidential Information until further undertakings of confidentiality have been entered into. The Parties

anticipate that further restrictions may be imposed in relation to certain technical Information which is of particularly high value including further restrictions on dissemination and copying.]

#### **Article 4 Breach of Confidentiality Obligations**

4.1 If any Party or the Company breaches the provisions of this Article 1.1, it shall be liable for damages accrued to the other Party/Parties or the Company as a result of such breach, which damages shall be determined in accordance with the applicable laws of the PRC. The payment of damages shall be without prejudice to any other rights or remedies accrued as of the date of such breach.

## **Article 5 Confidentiality Obligation upon Termination**

- 5.1 On termination of the Contract, each of the Parties shall and shall procure that its directors, managers, senior or other relevant staff and other employees, and those of their Affiliates, who receive any Confidential Information of the other Party or its Affiliates shall:
  - a) immediately return to the disclosing Party or destroy any and all materials, including any notes, analysis or memoranda prepared by it, containing Confidential Information relating to any of the other Parties or their Affiliates and all copies thereof; and

CONSULTING • PROJECT MANAGEMENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

- b) immediately delete all such Confidential Information, including any back-up copies, from any computer, word processor or other electronic device containing Confidential Information;
- 5.2 The provisions of this Article 1.1 shall remain binding upon any natural or legal person who has been a party to this Joint Venture Contract after such natural or legal person, through a transfer of equity interest and corresponding contractual rights and obligations, ceases to be a party to this Joint Venture Contract. In addition, the rights and obligations under this Article 1.1 shall survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Joint

Venture Contract, and shall remain in effect for the periods stated herein, notwithstanding the dissolution of the Company.



## **Chapter 9 Non-Competition**

- 1.1 [Party A/Party B/each Party] undertakes for the duration of this Contract that it will not develop, manufacture, sell or distribute any products [in the Territory] as manufactured or sold by the Company or products similar thereto, neither directly nor indirectly nor via any subsidiaries or Affiliates nor via any of its employees, its representatives [and/or their relatives or spouses].
- 1.2 [Party A/Party B/each Party] further undertakes, for the duration of this Contract, not to enter into any undertaking, be it joint venture or of any other contractual nature, on the development, manufacture, sale or distribution of products [in the Territory] as manufactured or sold by the Company or products similar thereto with any other party, neither directly nor indirectly, nor via any subsidiaries or Affiliates nor via any of its employees, its representatives [and/or their relatives or spouses].

[Note: The Parties may agree on an extension of the non-competition udertaking by the selling Party for [years/period] in case of a share transfer resulting in the exit of the selling Party.]

- 1.3 The restraint of Competition as per Article 1.1 or 1.2 shall not apply to:
  - a) Any acquisition or ownership of direct or indirect shareholdings in other companies for financial purposes if such shareholding represents less than [ \_\_\_\_\_ ] % of such company's total voting capital and if the acquiring Party does not participate in any management function of such company;

#### b) Optional:

Any acquisition of a business which is engaged in Competition (the "Competing Business") if (i) the Competing Business or interest therein is acquired as part of a larger acquisition, and, (ii) if the

Competing Business does not account for more than [ \_\_\_\_ ] % of the total annual net sales of such larger business acquired taken as a whole as reported for the last fiscal year prior to the closing date of such acquisition.]

1.4 For each individual violation of Article 1.1 or 1.2 and in addition to any other remedy available under this Joint Venture Contract or applicable law the violating Party shall pay to the other Party a contractual penalty of EUR [ \_\_\_\_ ] (in words: Euro [ \_\_\_\_ ]). If a violation of Article Article 1.1 or 1.2 continues for more than [ \_\_\_\_ days], each such continued violation for [ ] days shall subject the violating Party to a penalty of REM/EUR [ ] under the Section 1.41.4. By accepting a penalty payment as per this Section 1.41.4 or by seeking any other remedy available under this Joint Venture Contract or applicable law the other Party shall not be deemed to have waived the violating Party's obligation under Article 1.1 and 1.2.



## **Chapter 10 Liability for Breach**

#### 1.1 **Option I**:

In the event of a breach of contract committed by a Party to this Contract or Annexes hereto [optional: or Related Contracts], the liabilities arising from the breach of Contract towards the Company and the other Party shall be borne by the breaching Party. In the event that a breach of Contract is committed by more than one Party, each Party shall bear its individual share of the liabilities towards the Company and the other Parties arising from the breach of Contract. [Optional: Any liability shall only exist with respect to direct losses, not for any indirect or consequential losses or damages or loss of profit of the Company or the Non-breaching Party, unless provided otherwise in this Contract.]

#### Option II:

- 3.1 If a Party fails to perform any of its obligations under this Contract or Annexes hereto [optional: or Related Contracts] or if a Party's representation or warranty under this Contract or Annexes hereto [optional: or Related Contracts] i untrue, materially inaccurate or has any material omission, such Party ("Breaching Party") shall be deemed to have breached this Contract.
- 3.2 The Breaching Party shall correct such breach not later than one (1) month from receipt of written notice from another Party specifying the breach and requesting the Breaching Party to correct such breach. If, after such one (1) month period, the breach is not corrected, then the Breaching Party shall be liable to the other Parties [optional: for all foreseeable direct, not consequential, damages and loss of profit of the Company and the Non-breaching Party caused by the breach]. At all times, the Breaching Party shall mitigate the loss arising out of such breach

## **Chapter 11 Duration/Termination**

#### **Article 1 Term**

1.1	This JV-Contract shall become effective as of the Effective Date, shall
	continue in force and effect [OPTION 1: for an indefinite term / OPTION 2:
	for [] ([]) years], and may be terminated only according to the
	provisions of this Contract.

[In case of Option 2] The Parties shall start to negotiate in good faith to extend the term of this Joint Venture Contract [one (1) year] prior to the expiration of this Joint Venture Contract. Upon the agreement of the Parties, an application to extend the term of this Joint Venture Contract may be made to the Examination and Approval Authority no less than six (6) months prior to the expiration of the term of this Joint Venture Contract. The term of this Joint Venture Contract may be extended only upon approval of the Examination and Approval Authority as long as such approval is required by law.

[In case of Option 2] In case the Parties do not agree on an extension of the term of this Joint Venture Contract Article 2 shall be applied.

## Article 2 Termination CONSULTING • PROJECT MANAGEMENT • OFFICE-ASSISTANCE

- 2.1 Upon the occurrence of any of the following events, either Party shall have the right to, by delivering a written notice to the other Party, take actions as specified under Article 2.2:
  - a) The Parties do not agree on an extension of the term of this Joint Venture Contract at latest six (6) months prior to the expiration of the term of this Joint Venture Contract;
  - b) If the Parties jointly agree in writing to terminate the Joint Venture Contract prior to the expiration of the Joint Venture Term;

- c) If the conditions or consequences of Force Majeure (as hereinafter defined) significantly interfere with the normal functioning of the Company for a period in excess of 6 (six) months and the Parties have been unable to find an equitable solution pursuant to Article \_\_\_ hereof;
- d) If the Company is constantly unable to repay its debts for the period of
   \_\_\_\_\_] days;
- e) **[OPTIONAL:** If any Party's economic benefits are adversely and materially affected due to any reason not attributable to any Party and the Parties fail to agree on any adjustments necessary to prevent such affected Party from material adverse effect within [...]([...]) days since the affected Party informs the other Party in writing (only the affected Party shall be entitled to deliver the written notice to the other Party and take actions under Article 2.2); ]
- f) **[OPTIONAL**: If the Company has losses in the audited financial statements for [...] consecutive years exceeding the amount of [...] in accumulation;]
- g) [OPTIONAL: Other events as agreed upon by the Parties]

2.2

- 2.2.1 Upon the occurrence of any event set out in Article 2.1 and upon written notification of either Party, the Parties shall have the right to initiate any of the following actions
  - a) to agree to transfer the equity interest held by them in the Company to the other Party(ies) (or to such selected third party(ies) as agreed upon by the Parties). The price for such equity interest transfer shall be determined pursuant to Article 3.
  - b) to dissolve and liquidate the Company as set out in Art. 2.2.3

- 2.2.2 In case the Parties to the Joint Venture Company agree to transfer the equity interest held by any Party to such selected third party(ies) as set out above, provided all conditions are equal, the Party which does not transfer its equity interest shall have the priority purchase right for the equity interests the transfer of which has been consented by the Parties.
- 2.2.3 If no agreement on equity transfer can be reached between the Parties within [\_\_\_\_\_] days, the Parties instead shall dissolve and liquidate the Company. In such case the Parties shall cause the Directors appointed by them to approve the dissolution and liquidation of the Company. The dissolution shall be submitted to the Examination and Approval Authority for approval if so required by Chinese law.

**[Optional**: In case of indefinite term as set out in Article 2.1, after the expiry of [...] ([...]) years after the Effective Date, any Party may terminate this Contract with [...] ([...]) months prior written notice.]

- 2.3 Upon the occurrence of any of the following events and provided the non-defaulting Party has complied with its obligations under this Contract and the Articles of Association, as well as all Related Contracts and contracts and agreements attached hereto as Annexes, such Party (the "non-defaulting Party") subject to Article 2.4 hereof shall have the right to, by delivering a written notice ("Breach Notice") to the other Party (the "defaulting Party"), JECT MANAGEMENT OFFICE-ASSISTANCE
  - a) acquire the defaulting Party's equity interest by itself or a third party nominated by it pursuant to Article 3 hereof ("Buy-out"),
  - b) have its equity interest sold to the defaulting Party pursuant to Article 3 hereof ("Sale-out"), or
  - c) unilaterally apply to the relevant Examination and Approval authority if such approval is required by mandatory law – for termination of the Joint Venture Contract and liquidate the Company,

unless

- i) the Parties agree otherwise in writing and, if so required by mandatory law, obtain corresponding approval by the Examination and Approval Authority for what they so agreed or
- ii) the non-terminating Party has obtained a final arbitrational award according to which the non-defaulting Party due to lack of the existence of a cause shall have no rights under this Article 2.3:

#### Termination Events as set out here under are:

- 1) the defaulting Party materially breaches this Contract or violates the Articles of Association [Option: as well as all Related Contracts and contracts and agreements attached hereto as Annexes], and such breach or violation has significantly affected the ordinary and continous business operation of the Company and is not cured within [3] ([three]) month(s) of a written reminder by the non-defaulting Party to the defaulting Party for correction and rectification of such breach; or
- 2) the defaulting Party undergoes bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization proceedings or any other insolvency proceedings including appointment of a trustee, filed or commenced against it in a court of law or by a public authority, or has voluntarily filed for bankruptcy or has had involuntarily been filed against it a bankruptcy petition, which is not dismissed within [\_\_] ([\_\_]) days; or
  - the defaulting Party has its shares in the Company seized by a creditor;
     or
  - 4) the defaulting Party has its shares in the Company pledged or encumbered for the benefit of its creditors in violation of this Joint Venture Contract and the Company Law of PRC; or
  - 5) the defaulting Party is dissolved; or

- 6) **[Optional**: within six (6) months after the non-defaulting Party becomes aware of the occurrence of a change of control of the defaulting Party as defined in Article 1.6 [Chapter 4 Share Transfer] of this Joint Venture Contract while the defaulting Party failed to notify the non-defaulting Party and/or the non-defaulting Party does not exercise its right to purchase the shares of the defaulting Party as described in Article 1.6 [Chapter 4 Share Transfer]; to be further amended to incorporate time limit for notification of the occurrence of the change of control and for exercising its right to purchase the shares thereof.] or
- 7) If the defaulting Party has failed to provide its contribution to the Registered Capital of the Company subscribed by it before the expiration of the time period stipulated in Article [...] or Article [...], as the case may be, the Party having provided its contributions to the Registered Capital of the Company subscribed by it in time may exercise the rights of the non-defaulting Party prescribed under this Article 2.3, or
- 8) **[Optional**: any of the Related Contracts or any contracts or agreements attached hereto as an Annex is terminated or expired, Party [] ("non-defaulting Party") may exercise the rights under this Article 2.3.]
- 2.4 Within [\_\_\_\_] weeks as of the date of the Breach Notice, the Parties in case of Art. 2.3 shall endeavor to agree on amicable solutions to have the Termination Event cured by the defaulting Party with a view to ensure the continuation of their cooperation under this Contract. Such negotiations shall be without prejudice to any rights the non-defaulting Party may have.

If within the above mentioned period no amicable settlement in writing has been achieved, the non-defaulting Party shall be entitled to exercise its rights as set out under Article 2.3 a) - c).

2.4 If within [\_\_\_\_] weeks after delivery of the breach notice the Parties have not reached the agreement on the sale and purchase of the equity interest

according to 2.3 (a) and (b), the non-defaulting Party is entitled to unilaterally apply to the Examination and Approval Authority for dissolution and liquidation of the Company unless arbitration proceeding has been initiated by one Party.

#### **Article 3 Determination of Purchase Price**

- 3.1 The price for the equity interest transfer as set forth above shall be determined between relevant parties taking into account of the following factors:
- 3.1.1 In case the Parties are required under applicable PRC law to determine the equity interest transfer price based on a valuation, or they agree to have a valuation for the pricing purpose, then the Parties shall jointly appoint a qualified appraisal firm licensed in China to conduct such valuation which shall be done in accordance with PRC laws and internationally accepted valuation standards and the appraisal result shall be binding upon the Parties. [Optional: In case the Parties fail to agree on an appraisal firm within [\_\_\_] weeks upon commencement of such negotiations on identification of an appraisal firm either Party may apply to [\_] for nomination of an appraisal firm. The appraisal firm so decided shall carry out such valuation. [Optional: in accordance with the principles and rules set forth hereunder:
  - a) The parties agree that within [...(...)] days following consensus reached by the Parties on the transfer of equity interest rather than a liquidation or dissolution of the Company, the Parties shall jointly appoint one competent appraiser to conduct a valuation of the Company in accordance with applicable Chinese laws and generally accepted principles for valuation adopted in PRC;
  - b) The costs for the appraisal shall be born by the Company;
  - c) the appraiser shall conduct the valuation of the Company and furnish a final valuation report to the Company and the Parties within [...(...)] days from its appointment.]

- 3.1.2 In case the Parties are not statutorily required to conduct a valuation, the price may be decided, as agreed upon by the Parties, either by appraisal result [according to the procedures and principles set forth in the Article 3.1.1 above] or based on the net worth of the Company, which may be determined by an audited balance sheet effective, multiplied by the percentage of the Company's registered capital contributed by the selling Party.
- 3.1.3 The Parties may also negotiate in good faith an additional amount based on the value determined under above (3.1.1) or (3.1.2), if any, to reflect the fair market value of the Company as a going concern in light of the actual circumstances of the Company, the market value of similarly-sized companies in the same industry, recent or existing bona fide offers from third parties, and internationally accepted principles relevant to the determination of going concern value.

## **Article 4 Liquidation**

- 4.1 In the case of dissolution of the Company pursuant to the Article 2.2, the Board of Directors shall appoint a liquidation committee consisting of three (3) members, of whom [ ] ([ ]) are to be appointed by Party [ ] and [ ] ([ ]) by Party [ ]. One of the members appointed by Party [ ] shall preside over the liquidation committee. The members of the liquidation committee shall be from the Directors of the Board of Directors, or otherwise appointed by the Parties.
- 4.2 During the liquidation process, the liquidation committee shall represent the Company and may sue and be sued in the name of the Company.
- 4.3 The tasks of the liquidation committee shall be as set out in the relevant laws and regulations. The liquidation plan shall be carried out following approval of the Board of Directors, and the liquidation shall be performed in accordance with the Laws and Regulations, as well as in accordance with the Articles of Association.

- 4.4 In preparing the financial statements for liquidation, the liquidation committee shall apply, on a consistent basis, the principles used in the establishment of annual audited balance sheets for the Company.
- 4.5 The financial statements for liquidation and the evaluation of the Company shall be audited by the external registered auditor of the Company, as appointed pursuant to Subchapter [...], and submitted to the Parties within thirty (30) days after submission of the statements for auditing. Should the auditor not approve the financial statements and evaluation within the above-mentioned thirty (30) day period, or should the Parties not agree with the audited financial statements and evaluation within thirty (30) days following submission of the audited financial statements and evaluation, each Party shall be entitled to request a supplementary audit, to be performed by an auditor chosen by that Party. The Parties and the Company shall cooperate fully in this supplementary audit. The Party requesting such supplementary audit shall bear all expenses incurred in performing the supplementary audit.
- 4.6 The liquidation proceeds of the Company, after payment of outstanding obligations to the Parties and third parties, shall be distributed to the Parties in proportion to their respective, then-existing participation in the paid-in registered capital of the Company. In accordance with the applicable Laws and Regulations, Party B shall be entitled to receive the EUR/USD-equivalent of its entire share of liquidation proceeds, if Party B so chooses.
- 4.7 The liquidation expenses and the remuneration of the members of the liquidation committee and working team (if any) shall be paid from the existing assets of the Company. These payments shall be given priority over all other disbursements as allowed under the Laws and Regulations.
- 4.8 Upon conclusion of liquidation, the liquidation committee shall cancel the Company's registration with the competent authorities.

4.9 The Parties shall execute all agreements and additional documents necessary to comply with this Article and shall cause the Directors of the Board appointed by them to agree to the termination of the Company under this Article.

## Article 5 Actions to be taken in Equity Interest Transfer

- 5.1 If the Parties agree on the equity transfer under Article 2, the Parties shall execute all necessary equity interest transfer agreements and other documents necessary to facilitate such equity interest transfer and shall cause their appointees on the Board to pass resolutions in favour of and facilitating any and all the matters regarding the related transfer of equity interest and corresponding adjustment of the Contract and Articles of Association, as well as use their best efforts to cooperate, coordinate and assist the Company in all aspects with regard to the transfer of the shares and corresponding adjustment of the Contract and Articles of Association, including but not limited to submitting all relevant signed documents to the Examination and Approval Authority according to law and registration with competent SAIC without any delay.
- 5.2 Until such time as the sale and transfer of the equity interest in the Company of either Party to the other Party or any selected third parties as set forth above are perfected, the Parties shall cause and ensure the Company, to the fullest extent possible, to maintain the conduct of its business in the ordinary course and no Party shall hinder the Company from the conduct of its business.
- 5.3 The Parties agree that if the mandatory Laws and Regulations require any particular procedures and approvals regarding the equity interest transfer under Articles 2.2 and 2.3 hereof, such Laws and Regulations must be complied with.

## **Article 6 Other Rights**

6.1 The termination rights under this Contract shall be in addition to and not in substitution of any claims or remedies that may be available to the non-breaching Party and any termination shall neither relieve the breaching Party from liabilities accrued to the date of termination nor relieve the breaching Party from liabilities against the non-breaching Party or the Company.

## **Article 7 Continuing Obligations**

7.1 The obligations and benefits stipulated in the confidentiality provisions of Article [...], in the provisions on settlement of disputes of Article [...] and in the provisions on buy-out, sale-out and liquidation of this Article [...] shall survive the termination of this Contract, the Articles of Association and the termination, dissolution or liquidation of the Company.



## **Chapter 12 Dispute Resolution**

#### **Article 1 Amicable Settlement**

- 1.1 If any dispute arises in connection with this Contract, the responsible representatives of the parties shall attempt, in good faith, to settle such dispute. If a party provides written notification to the other party that no final settlement has been reached at such stage, then each party shall appoint a more senior representative duly authorized to resolve such dispute and promptly notify in writing the other Party hereof. Such senior representatives shall try to reach an amicable settlement. If such senior representatives have not been appointed or are not able to reach an amicable settlement within a time period of [30 (thirty)] days after the appointment of the first senior representative or such other time period as the parties may agree in writing, then:
  - a) either party may, by written notification to the other party, submit the
    dispute for arbitration pursuant to Section 2.1.
     Notwithstanding the above, any party may initiate arbitration proceedings
    by notification to the other party pursuant to Section 2.1 at any time
    irrespective of the prerequisites of this Section 1.1.
  - b) the Parties may also reach agreement on termination of the Joint Venture Contract and liquidate the Company pursuant to Chapter 11 Article 4, or Shall conduct an equity interest transfer as specified under Chapter 11 Articles 2 and 3.

#### **Article 2 Arbitration**

- 2.1 All disputes arising out of or in connection with this Contract including any question regarding its existence, validity or termination, shall be finally settled by arbitration to the exclusion of the regular courts being competent for a decision in respect of the dispute.
- 2.2 The case shall be submitted for arbitration to [XXX] (an international arbitration institute agreed by the parties, such as:

- a) China International Economic and Trade Arbitration Commission, arbitration proceedings shall be held in [...], P.R. China
- b) The German Institution for Arbitration, arbitration proceedings shall be held in [...], Germany.
- c) [...] (other international arbitration institute agreed by both parties such as the ICC - International Court of Arbitration Paris or the Arbitration Institute of the Zurich Chamber of Commerce or Hong Kong International Arbitration Center.))

The Arbitration shall be conducted in accordance with the procedural rules of [such institute or other rules agreed by the Parties and accepted by the arbitration institute].

- [2.3 The arbitration procedures shall be conducted in [Chinese or English or English and Chinese or German or any other language agreed by the Parties and accepted by the arbitration institute].
- 2.4 The arbitration award shall be final and binding upon both Parties

